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City of York Council Draft Committee Minutes 

MEETING YOUNG PEOPLE'S WORKING GROUP 

DATE 14 APRIL 2010 

PRESENT 
 
 
IN ATTENDANCE 

COUNCILLORS LOOKER (CHAIR), RUNCIMAN 
(VICE-CHAIR), AYRE AND ASPDEN 
 
COUNCILLOR ALEXANDER 
HARRY LUCK - REPRESENTATIVE OF YORK 
YOUTH COUNCIL 

APOLOGIES COUNCILLORS BOWGETT AND DOUGLAS 

 
15. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting, any personal 
or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on the agenda.  No 
declarations were made in addition to the standing declarations which had 
been  attached to the agenda. 
 

16. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting of the Young People’s 

Working Group held on 19 October 2009 be approved and 
signed by the Chair. 

 
17. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak under the 
council’s Public Participation Scheme. 
 

18. OPTIONS FOR THE FUTURE OF THE CHILDREN AND YOUNG 
PEOPLE'S CHAMPION  
 
Members received a report that invited exploratory discussion on the future 
of the Children and Young People’s Champion, now that the previous 
incumbent’s term of office had expired.  It was noted that if Members 
wished to recommend a change to the existing arrangements these would 
be put to the Executive and ultimately to Full Council, if they involved 
changes to the constitution. 
 
Members noted that the post of Champion for Children and Young People 
had been established following a scrutiny review which had concluded that 
young people’s opinions were given insufficient weight in decision-making.  
Since that time there had been developments in the way in which young 
people had been given a voice in decision-making, including the setting up 
the Youth Council and its associated membership of the UK Youth 
Parliament. 
 



Councillor Alexander stated that the Champion for Children and Young 
People was now one of many voices on behalf of young people and he 
believed that changes to the current arrangements were needed.  He 
detailed concerns regarding the role of Member Champions in general.  
Councillor Alexander informed Members that be believed that it was 
important that a mechanism was in place whereby motions could be put 
forward to Council on behalf of young people.  He believed that the current 
arrangements whereby the minutes of the Young People’s Working Group 
meetings were considered by the Executive did not ensure that the views 
of young people were heard by all political parties and at the highest level.  
 
Consideration was given to the options detailed in paragraph 8 of the 
report. 
 
Members suggested that the following factors should be considered when 
recommendations were made regarding changes to the current 
arrangements: 
 

• There was a consensus that changes were required to the current 
arrangements. 

• There needed to be a clearly defined route as to how issues raised 
by young people were heard by decision-makers and responses 
and explanations were provided to the requests they put forward. 

• Young people should be invited to attend meetings of the Young 
People’s Working Group and be involved in the setting of the 
agenda. 

• The role of the Youth Council and Youth Parliament should be 
acknowledged when considering changes to the current 
arrangements.  It was also important to ensure that younger 
children’s views were heard e.g. through the primary school councils   

• The Executive Member for Children and Young People had legal 
responsibilities to champion the rights of children and young people.  
The Chair of the Young People’s Working Group also had a role to 
play. 

• Reservations were expressed regarding the option in the report to 
appoint an independent member to champion the rights of young 
people.  There were concerns that this may become political. 

• The voluntary and community sector provide a wealth of 
opportunities for young people in the city and consideration should 
be given as to how they were represented. 

•  The Young People’s Working Group should ensure that the needs 
of children and young people were considered in the broadest 
terms, including issues relating to housing, planning and road safety 
as well as matters more specifically targeted at young people. 

• Full Council may not be the most appropriate body for young people 
to put forward their views.   It was, however, noted that there was an 
opportunity under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme for 
views to be put forward although this would not provide an 
opportunity for debate.  

• Consideration could be given to a report, prepared by young people, 
being presented to full council by the Executive Member or Chair of 
the Young People’s Working Group on an annual basis. 



• Age was one of the strands represented on the Social Inclusion 
Working Group (SIWG) and discussions had taken place as to how 
to ensure that the views of young people as well as older people 
were taken into account.  It was noted that the Chair of SIWG was 
also a member of the Young People’s Working Group. 

 
The representative of the Youth Council was asked for his views regarding 
some of the suggestions that had been put forward.  He supported the 
proposal for young people to attend the Young People’s Working Group 
but stated that, because of exam commitments, it may not be possible for 
the same representatives to attend each meeting.  The use of substitutes 
would be a way forward but it was also important that there was a level of 
continuity.  It would be beneficial to have a Member speaking on behalf of 
young people but they should be above politics.  It would also be helpful 
for young people to have a mentor who could advise them on council 
procedures and how to make their voice heard most effectively.   
 
RESOLVED: (i) That, taking into account the views expressed at the 

meeting, officers prepare a further report on possible 
ways forward in developing the role of young people in 
decision-making. 

 
(ii) That representatives from the Youth Council and 

Youth Parliament have a standing invitation to attend 
meetings of the Young People’s Working Group and to 
put forward agenda items for its meetings. 

   
REASON: To ensure young people’s views are taken into account in 

council decision-making. 
 

19. AN UPDATE ON THE YORK YOUTH COMMUNITY ACTION PILOT  
 
Members received a report that provided an update on the new pilot 
project to promote community volunteering opportunities amongst York’s 
14-16 year olds.  The bids for funding under Round One had been 
considered by a multi-agency Assessment Panel.  The recommendations 
of the panel had been approved at the Executive Member – Children and 
Young People’s Services decision session on 13 April 2010.  The list of 
successful projects is attached as an annex to these minutes. 
 
It was noted that the Youth Council would play a key role in engaging 
young people with this initiative.  The Youth Council had submitted two 
bids.  One of the bids had been for funding for the café and had not been 
approved as this was a capital project and therefore did not meet the 
requirements of the funding allocation.  The second bid related to the costs 
of running of the Youth Council and it had been agreed to access funding 
that could be used to support this request.   
 
The representative from the Youth Council informed Members that there 
was considerable interest in the events that were being arranged to raise 
young people’s awareness of the types of volunteering opportunities that 
were available. 
 



RESOLVED: (i) That the update report be noted and that the Youth 
   Community Action Pilot be supported. 
 

(ii) That the Working Group be kept updated on the York 
Youth Community Action Pilot.  

  
REASON: The project is in line with corporate priorities, and represents 

a marvellous opportunity for York. 
 

20. AN ORAL UPDATE ON THE POSSIBILITIES FOR DEVELOPING 
YOUNG PEOPLE'S FACILITIES IN THE CITY CENTRE.  
 
Members received an update on the development of young people’s 
facilities in the city centre.  It was reported that a building had been 
identified in Walmgate which could be developed as a Youth Café.  
Challenges remained in terms of raising the necessary financial support for 
the project.  A voluntary partnership had been established and support was 
being sought from various organisations, including the Joseph Rowntree 
Housing Trust.  A trustee group was being set up and the intention was to 
seek charitable status.   Members were pleased to note that the project 
was receiving good media coverage.   
 
RESOLVED: (i) That the verbal report be noted. 
 

(ii) That the Working Group be kept updated on 
developments.        

 
 
 
 
Councillor J  Looker, Chair 
[The meeting started at 5.00 pm and finished at 6.35 pm]. 



York Youth Community Action Pilot Grant Fund: Round 1 panel recommendations

Scheme 
number

Org name Title Type of Activity Geographical Spread and 
Schools Involved

Grant 
request £

Grant offer 
£

Comments / specific grant conditions

1 York Boxing Club
Volunteer Young Coaches 
Foundation - Include Me!

Sport
Club based in Layerthorpe - young 
people from all over York.

19,950 19,950

2 York Archaeological Trust Explore York!  Local History 
Based at DIG, Hungate. Volunteers 
from all over York.

8,107 8,107

4 The Princes Trust 
Community Volunteering 
with the Princes Trust 

Self determined by young 
people (hard to reach)

Activities at Danesgate (Fulford). 
Young people from all over York.

27,120 27,120

9 Network 2 (Peer mentoring) Peer mentoring
Mentoring (with element of 
sport and arts)

Burnholme and Fulford (plus feeder 
schools)

21,000 21,000

10 Jorvik Sports Partnership 
Jorvik Leadership and Club 
Links Programme

Sport
Huntington, Joseph Rowntree, 
Archbishops Holgate, Burnholme, 
Canon Lee and Fulford Schools

32,708 32,708

13 Inspired Youth Risky Behaviour Project Personal development York High School 17,761 17,761

14
CYC Integrated Services for 
Disabled Children

Choose2Volunteer
Environment/ Citizenship 
and Democracy/ Leadership, 
Mentoring and Support

Activities based in Fulford Youth 
Centre, Rowntree Park and 
Danesgate Skills Centre. Will work 
with Fulford School, Applefields 
and other secondary schools. 

24,921 24,921

15 Gateway Action (York) Gateway to Volunteering
Service and business/ arts/ 
citizenship and democracy

The Gateway Centre is in Acomb. 
Volunteers from Westfield, Acomb 
and Holgate. Link to Manor School. 

34,690 34,690
Grant figure will be slightly reduced to exclude purchase of digital 
cameras, as they are available from Explore centres and other 
locations.

22 BTCV
The York Youth 
Environmental Project

Environment

Young people from all over York. 
ACE volunteering will work with a 
number of schools and youth 
groups, initially Joseph Rowntree, 
Huntington and St Peters. 

47,700 30,000

The Yorkshire Wildlife Trust, BTCV and Friends of St Nicholas will 
be asked to liaise with each other as their schemes share a common 
theme. A reduced sum is to be offered to each to ensure a spread of 
funds across themes.

24 Yorkshire Wildlife Trust Branching Out Environment

Young people from all over York. 
Specified schools are York High, 
All Saints, Canon Lee, Manor, 
Fulford, Joseph Rowntree and 
Millthorpe.

46,756 30,000

The Yorkshire Wildlife Trust, BTCV and Friends of St Nicholas will 
be asked to liaise with each other as their schemes share a common 
theme. A reduced sum is to be offered to each to ensure a spread of 
funds across themes.

26 Friends of St Nicholas Fields Get Eco! Get Active! Environment

Based in Tang Hall. Specified 
schools are Applefields, 
Burnholme, Huntington, 
Archbishops Holgate, Bootham, 
The Mount, All Saints

44,732 30,000

The Yorkshire Wildlife Trust, BTCV and Friends of St Nicholas will 
be asked to liaise with each other as their schemes share a common 
theme. A reduced sum is to be offered to each to ensure a spread of 
funds across themes.

30 York Youth Council (funding)
Funding for York Youth 
Council 

Citizenship and Democracy
Youth Council works with every 
secondary school in York.

25,000 Transfer
The Panel recommended that this project be transferred for support 
from another strand of the CAP budget. Paul Murphy / Mik O'Connell 
to action.

276,257
Total remaining for next 2 rounds: £418,743                                                          

(incl £50k for individual's applications)

The total number of volunteering opportunities offered by these projects is: 3,316 We indicated we will create 4,200 by the end of March 2011 .

Total grants offered
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